 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1CITY OF ABERDEEN
REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

MAY 10, 2016
Mayor Larry Barrett called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  City Clerk/Treasurer Linda Balls was present to record the following minutes.  

Council members present were: Karalee Bonzon, Mary Leisy, Brian Schneider, Alan Summers, Denise Wahlen and Craig Wampler.
Also present at the meeting were Jennifer England, Steve Howser, Zach Monahan, Beverly Beach, Justin Claunch, Stephanie Claunch, Vaughn LeFevre, Jeff Pratt, Kelvin Bowles, City Attorney Garrett Sandow, Public Works Supervisor Robert Goss, Corporal David Mack, and Jessica Monahan from The Aberdeen Times.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Councilwoman Leisy made the motion to approve the minutes as typed.  Councilman Wampler seconded the motion. All were in favor, the motion carried.

Steve Howser with the Aberdeen-Springfield Canal Company stated that he was there to talk about the city’s shares in the canal company.  And also what the canal company is doing for their shareholders that have irrigation ground water rights that require meter reduction and diversion or some type of mitigation through recharge. Essentially what they did was allocated a portion of the normal storage allocation to each of the shares for the company and they allowed the shareholders to use a portion of that storage allocation through recharge to mitigate for the ground water. Since the city owns shares, the city also has storage water available that the canal company would recharge for the city, to help with mitigation for the city’s water rights. He understands that some of the cities have already entered into an approved mitigation plan with the state that the Surface Water Coalition has agreed to. Howser said that he didn’t know what status the City of Aberdeen has with that mitigation plan. He asked if the city has received a notice of curtailment from the Department of Water Resources yet.

Mayor Barrett stated that the city hasn’t received anything yet.

Steve Howser stated that the city needs to know what their annual ground water diversion is and then use the Surface Water Coalition agreement as a bench mark. Irrigation diversions will be required to reduce their diversions by almost 13%. The city is looking at a similar reduction requirement in order to mitigate for our curtailment. The city would have plenty of water to mitigate for that, Howser is assuming. The canal company allocated about a half-acre foot per share to each share for the mitigation process. The city has 640 shares. That means that there is 320 acre feet available for the city to use through recharge for mitigation. That is about half of the average annual allocation per share for storage water. Howser said several years ago they tried to examine how many shares the city actually needed to accomplish the irrigation that is used at the golf course, high school and the properties on the west and south ends of town and still receive water from the canal. It came out to about 120 shares, which is probably what the city should make sure we have full access to. So taking 120 shares off the 640 shares 
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and setting it aside will still leave 520 shares. Half of the 520 shares would be 260 acre feet of water, which is a lot of water. But until we know what the city’s diversion is, we can’t determine what the reduction diversion requirement would be. Howser said that he believes the cities can join a groundwater district and participate in their mitigation. If the city can participate in the groundwater district’s overall mitigation and settlement plan with the Surface Water Coalition, then it should be a pretty straight forward matter for the groundwater district to inform the city what the reduction requirement is and then for the canal company to accomplish the recharge for mitigation for the city. 

Steve Howser stated that there would be a cost for this. In order for the canal company to use storage water to mitigate with through recharge, they have to move the storage water through the water district water storage rental bank. That has to be done in order to change the purpose of the use of the water from irrigation to recharge. Howser said that transaction incurs fees imposed by Water District #1 and the Idaho Water Resources Board. The canal company is requiring the shareholders to pay those fees and a small administrative fee to the canal company which comes to $2.00 an acre foot. Depending on what the city’s mitigation requirement is, would determine how much water needed to recharge in acre feet. The city would pay the canal company the $2.00 per acre foot to accomplish the recharge. The canal company would provide certification at the end of the season when the recharge was accomplished and what amount. Howser said that he didn’t know who the city would need to talk to to see what our final settlement and mitigation plan is. He asked if we knew what the annual diversion from the groundwater rights were yet.

Attorney Sandow stated that for 2016 the Eastern Idaho Plain Aquifer Users have gone through and reached an agreement just like the Surface Water Coalition with the cities. They located everyone per region on how they fell within the aquifer. For example, Blackfoot has to do a 618 acre feet mitigation this year, which where they are located is a harsh reality to the river for Blackfoot, but they have the best recharge capability. Under this agreement that they reached for 2016, Aberdeen has a zero mitigation requirement. The maximum mitigation requirement potential is 149 acre feet. Sandow said that he is surprised that we have not been contacted.

Councilman Schneider said that we understood that letters went out in April and since we haven’t received one, we thought we were ok.

Steve Howser stated that he felt it was important that Aberdeen associate with either the city settlement plan or the groundwater district settlement plan so we have an umbrella settlement agreement, so we aren’t hanging out there by ourselves. Then we will have someone to tell us what our mitigation requirement is.

Mayor Barrett asked Howser that when they recharged, where does the water go. Do they run it down the canal and let it soak in? Howser said it depends on the timing. When he does recharge during the irrigation season it is done in the Hilton Spill Site which is in the Springfield area. He can lose around 200 cfs a day which is 400 acre feet a day. They can probably do more, but that is all that they have attempted because they can’t measure more than 200 cfs.
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After more discussion on the recharge of the groundwater, Councilman Wampler asked Attorney Sandow what steps does Aberdeen need to do.
Attorney Sandow said that the first step is that he would contact the attorney in Idaho Falls that did the agreement with the cities, because it was his understanding that Aberdeen was covered under the settlement agreement where no mitigation was required. Where Aberdeen has not been contacted at all, he feels that it is true, or they would have been asking us for some mitigation. He will verify that Aberdeen is covered by the agreement, then as the water call changes we will be notified and can deal with that as the mitigation changes over the years.
Councilman Summers introduced Vaughn LeFevre of LeFevre Recycling who is interested in doing our recycle center and said he is here tonight to present a proposal to the city. If approved, the city will have the attorney draw up a contract for each party to sign.

Vaughn LeFevre stated that if he took over the city’s recycling center he would keep it clean, maintain the building and provide someone twice a week to pick up the product and clean up.

Councilman Summers stated that he and Mayor Barrett discussed that LeFevre could man the recycling center and have all the recycling that comes in provided that he keeps the recycle center clean and kept up. The city would get the baler running and then it’s LeFevre’s responsibility for its upkeep.

Mayor Barrett said that in the contract it would state it could be terminated with a 30-day notice either way, and it would have a 90-day probationary period.

Councilman Schneider asked what materials LeFevre would accept. It was stated that he would take cardboard, plastics, aluminum, papers and metal. Schneider asked if it would only be open while it was manned. Mayor Barrett said he would like it open every day if possible. LeFevre said that he would start on Monday, May 16, 2016.

MOTION

Councilman Summers made the motion to try a 90-day trial period with Vaughn LeFevre to run the city’s recycling center. Councilwoman Bonzon seconded the motion. All were in favor, the motion carried.
Beverly Beach handed out a letter from BERRI (Bio Environmental Resource Recovery International) explaining what they would like Aberdeen to do in the composting demonstration project at the wastewater treatment plant. Beach stated that we have a fabulous setup at the wastewater treatment plant for the size of Aberdeen and for what we have, and that it’s probably better than some of the bigger systems that she has seen. Beach thanked Councilman Wampler and Robert Goss for taking her out to view the plant and take pictures. Beach gave the council a few minutes to read the letter she handed out.
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Beverly Beach stated that they have paperwork almost ready to submit to DEQ (Department of Environmental Quality) but they specifically wanted permission from the city after visiting with us last month that we agree to their doing the composting demonstration at our wastewater treatment plant before submitting the paperwork. She also wanted to make sure to answer any questions that we may have.
After discussion was held, Robert Goss stated that it takes about a year for the sludge to dry in the bags before the city can haul it to Burley, but the composting process would only take about 72 days. He said that it is getting pretty full at the treatment plant with the sludge bags and if it would only take 72 days versus a year, and we wouldn’t have to haul to Burley, then he is all for it.

Councilman Wampler stated that the city doesn’t want to have to do any of the turning, taking the temperature or watering of the compost. He asked Beach when she was planning on doing this. Beach said within the next month or two.

Councilman Wampler said we would need an agreement drawn up by our attorney that will fine tune things.

MOTION

Councilman Wampler made the motion to work with BERRI (Bio Environmental Resource Recovery International) for a period of 90-day from the time they are ready to come in and start the composting process at the wastewater treatment plant and have Attorney Sandow write up an agreement. Councilman Schneider seconded the motion.
Roll call vote: Bonzon, yes; Leisy, yes; Schneider, yes; Summers, yes; Wahlen, yes; and Wampler, yes. Voting was unanimous, the motion passed.
Mayor Barrett stated that he asked Jeff Pratt to come and give an update on the city website that he has been working on.
Jeff Pratt said the administration page has everyone’s picture and name on it. He was going to have their email also, but opted out of that because there is a contact page set up that will have everything filtered through Linda’s email. By doing that there won’t be the potential for spam or junk email going to the council, and Linda can forward them to the right person. He stated that the website is up and running and encouraged the council to just go to aberdeenidaho.us and check it out. There are a couple of bugs that are being worked on and he asked the council to let him know if they discover anything else. It’s not completed yet, but he is working on getting other pages set up.
Councilwoman Wahlen asked about a Facebook page. Jeff said that one could be set up.

Mayor Barrett told Jeff Pratt that he has done a very good job and thanked him.
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Mayor Barrett said that the 2 or 3-way stop sign at 3rd West and Washington by the elementary school was tabled last month so people could take a look at it. He asked if anyone had any comments or suggestions regarding that.
Councilman Summers stated that he drives past that every morning. He said there is already a stop sign at 2nd West and Washington, so he doesn’t feel we should make them stop again at the next block. Summers suggested changing the yield signs to stop signs on the north and south sides of 3rd West only.

Councilman Schneider said that there is a lot of traffic going down Washington and to make it stop and go would have a line of cars backed up. He felt that to make it a 3-way stop would be overkill.

MOTION
Councilwoman Leisy made the motion to put two stops signs at 3rd West and Washington. Councilwoman Bonzon seconded the motion. All were in favor, the motion passed.

Kelvin Bowles stated that the city crew has not been using their coveralls and they feel that they can put the money into better use by buying clothing rather than into the coveralls. He said he personally bought himself some shirts and has had a lot of compliments. The crew would like to take the money and use it to buy shirts, pants, and a pair of coveralls for summer and one for winter, boots or a jacket. Bowles said it costs $33.95 a week for the coveralls, which is $1,765 a year and around $350 per person. They would have a ceiling of $600. The money would only be used for work clothing while working at the city. Bowles said that it would benefit the city and the employees because when they have their shirts on it would give them more visibility and the residents would know who they are. Bowles said that they talked to the mayor and he said they could purchase a washing machine to wash the clothes at the shop.
Mayor Barrett said that this money would not be used for personal clothing, it would be for clothing used by the city employees while working at the city. Barrett said he likes it because he is trying to push more visibility with the city crew and the police and he feels this would help. He said that he has asked the city crew and the policemen to participate in Aberdeen Daze and help at the breakfast with their uniforms on with their names.

After discussion, the council all agreed to let the city crew use the money spent on coveralls to buy work clothing instead.

DEPARTMENTS
Councilwoman Bonzon stated that Arbor Day was done on April 28th and she thanked the city crew for getting it ready in Posse Park. She said that it turned out great. Bonzon also thanked Troy Beck for giving his time and using his spade to plant the trees.
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Councilwoman Wahlen reported that the Planning and Zoning Board had seven permits that they were examining. There was a variance for a porch that was denied, but they are trying to change the request. Wahlen asked Mayor Barrett if he would explain it more fully. Barrett said that years ago a house burned down and the people moved in a manufactured home where they only had one lot. A variance was granted or it was permitted to let them put a set of steps on that put them outside the setback. What they would like to do now is removed those steps and add on to it, which would put them out even further than they were. That is where the Planning and Zoning is at with that one. They turned them down and are trying to work with them on figuring something else out.
Councilwoman Wahlen said she is excited for the Flower Box Project. Tiger Pride Day is Friday, May 13th, and there will be students helping with the project from 10 a.m. to Noon. Wahlen said anyone is welcome to come and help.

Councilman Schneider thanked Steve Howser for coming regarding the issue of mitigation. He is thankful that we have this avenue with the canal company. Schneider also thanked the canal company and Steve for all their work at Wahlen Field. He said they are still waiting to hear on the grant for the Gem Trail. If they get the grant, that is where they will continue the Gem Trail, along that section at Wahlen Field south to the high school.
Councilwoman Leisy stated that we are working on paperwork for projects that we need to do out at the airport.
Councilwoman Leisy said that for Economic Development there is a meeting tomorrow at noon here at City Hall. It is the Great Rift Economic Development meeting and Jan Rogers will be coming to speak. Rogers is the director of REDI (Regional Economic Development for Eastern Idaho) which covers a bigger area than Kristen Jensen has.
Councilman Schneider said on behalf of the Gem Trail, he also wanted to thank the city crew for helping to install the bridge by the Beck’s greenhouse. He said Alan Copeland built the bridge and the city installed it.

Mayor Barrett stated that he talked to the State Highway engineers and proposed that possibly when the Gem Trail is continued they would put a walk through bridge underneath the highway there rather than have the trail go over. Barrett said they seemed receptive to the idea.
Councilman Summers stated that the biggest thing he had was the recycle center and it’s already been discussed. He is glad that it will be up and going again. He did meet with Bill Jones from Snake River Dispose-All while they were down cleaning up garbage cans at the wastewater treatment plant.

Councilman Wampler stated that he is excited to see if things work out with Beverly Beach’s composting project.
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Councilman Wampler said that they met and discussed the pre-treatment program shortly after the last council meeting and it’s about 90 – 95% done, not counting the supporting documents that go with it. They need to work on the actual ordinance itself now.
Councilman Wampler stated that with talking to the city crew, they had a suggestion that he wanted to talk to the council about. Their suggestion was to do a tour of the wastewater treatment plant in conjunction with Aberdeen Daze. He asked the council what they thought of that idea. Councilwoman Wahlen asked what the purpose was of that. Robert Goss said that it would work any time they wanted to do it, but he was thinking that people would be around for Aberdeen Daze and they could get more people to participate and go out and take a look at the plant. Goss said if they didn’t want to do that, it was fine.
After discussion, it was decided that Friday, June 24th, would be best, and to have the city council go out and take a tour before the general public is invited.

Mayor Barrett stated that he had a gentleman approach him yesterday about playing softball again in the city. They would like to play at Wahlen Field on Monday evenings He just wanted to let everyone know that it’s a good possibility that they will be playing softball again and utilizing our ball parks.
Mayor Barrett said that Country Boyz Pizza has asked for permission to have an alley dance again on Saturday night, June 25, during Aberdeen Daze. It would be held on their parking lot at the back of the Country Boyz/Country Health Store. They will be serving alcohol but have assured us it will not be permitted outside of the Country Boyz patio area.
MOTION
Councilwoman Leisy made the motion to grant permission to Country Boyz Pizza to have an alley dance again on their parking lot and fenced patio area at the back of Country Boyz/Country Health Store on Saturday night, June 25, 2016, during Aberdeen Daze. Councilwoman Bonzon seconded the motion. All were in favor, the motion carried.

Mayor Barrett stated that regarding the grass clippings, there have been people calling the city and asking about them. Barrett said that he was going to suggest that we unlock the recycle center and allow people to put grass clippings back in there and have the garbage people dump them like they’ve been doing. He asked the council what they thought about it and if they had any objections. The council agreed to accept the grass clippings again since the recycle center was going to be open anyway.

Mayor Barrett said that on alley cleanup there was roughly 148 truckloads of refuse hauled away from the alleys which is costing the city about $23,000.00 a year to haul it off. Barrett said that the council has talked before about charging for alley cleanup, and he would like to push it. He asked a private individual about hauling off his grass clippings and his mother’s tree branches and he was quoted 

(8)

$200.00. He feels like we are getting to a point where we can’t continue doing this for free. He asked the council to think about charging for alley cleanup in the future.
Mayor Barrett stated that regarding property taxes, he was approached by a realtor out of Pocatello that’s working on a housing project with SEICAA. SEICCA is thinking of building three homes on the lots on Powerline Road that are north of Denise Wahlen’s on W. Boise and south of Ryan Wahlen’s on W. Central. There is pasture on the lots now. Barrett said he told the realtor that the first thing he needed to do was get the property surveyed with markers. He hasn’t heard from him since then, so it may or may not happen.
Mayor Barrett said he met with the county commissioners yesterday and they have an agreement with the city that is signed that allows us to ask them for help relating to Road and Operations Maintenance. Barrett said he had to ask the county for help and they will be helping us with some street work and demolition of the bridge.
Mayor Barrett stated that Alan Summers will be going to the Mayors Ball on Saturday and present the scholarships to the two Aberdeen recipients, as he will be unable to attend.
Mayor Barrett said that he spoke with Titan Technologies today and they have some alley cleanup to do and put asphalt back at the bridge where they cut across the highway. Titan has also run the camera down the new sewer lines and if there is a big enough dip in the line, they will find it and dig it up and level it. Barrett said that is basically all they have left to do.
Mayor Barrett stated that he would like the employee evaluations done by July 1st.
Mayor Barrett said that the council received an email from Chief Carroll with information regarding moving the dispatching from Aberdeen to Bingham County. Barrett said he spoke with Attorney Sandow and he said that this issue should have been on the agenda as Chief Carroll really wanted a decision made tonight. Barrett decided that we will discuss it and then set a special meeting prior to June 1 and make a decision on it. There are some pros and some cons. Barrett said that according to Chief Carroll this would save the fire district some money and the police department some money. There has been some discussion about the people losing their jobs, which is very unfortunate, but one has been offered another job already dispatching for Bingham County. Barrett said he would like some discussion on this. It’s not an easy decision and not one he is looking forward to making but we have to do something. He asked if anyone had comments on Chief Carroll’s email.
Councilman Summers said that he would like to hear what the police think of it.

Corporal Mack stated that they have all talked about it and they understand the loss of employment for anybody is a big deal and it’s not a decision to be taken lightly. With that being said, from an officer’s safety standpoint, the average dispatch time for Bingham County who dispatches Bingham County, Blackfoot and Shelley averages 2 to 2 ½   minutes for their officers’ traffic stops. Bingham County has 
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all the bells and whistles plus all the training of which currently none of our dispatchers have any of. Our average dispatch time from beginning to end of a stop is 6 to 6 ½ minutes. Officer Monahan the other night had one that took 12 minutes. This automatically becomes an officer safety issue.
Mayor Barrett stated that he was concerned that if we get a new sheriff, what would happen then. But basically this is a five year contract where it’s guaranteed there will be no cost to the City of Aberdeen for five years. Barrett asked Jennifer England if she would like to comment. She said that she didn’t think it was a bad idea and that is part of the reason that she is going to Bingham County, so she can get that training.
After a lot more discussion, Mayor Barrett stated that the dispatch issue needs to be put on the agenda for a special session and then they can vote on it. It was decided to set the special session for Tuesday, May 24th at 7:00 p.m.
Attorney Sandow stated that he has nothing that hasn’t already been discussed.
Corporal Mack stated that Chief Carroll wanted him to mention that currently people are calling around posing as the IRS wanting your personal information. They have put it on Facebook and addressed it that way. He asked that everyone be careful. Also, they are talking to people about making sure that the numbers are on their houses and going around to any places that are pretty much trashed and addressing that. 
Corporal Mack said that Chief Carroll also wanted him to thank Bingham County’s work crew and the city for all the work that they have done at the gun range. It has been a huge help.
Robert Goss stated that the warranty runs out on everything at the waste treatment plant on June 15, 2016. There will be a walk through on May 25th to make sure everything is up to snuff. If anything needs to be done, it can be taken care of before the warranty runs out.
Robert Goss said that Washington Avenue has the curbs in and looks great. He is waiting to get some bids on repaving it.
Robert Goss said that alley cleanup is under way. He has noticed that every year it does go up more and more. They have been working on it four days so far and have done ½ of the SW quadrant and gotten 38 loads.
Robert Goss stated that the City Park bathrooms are now open and the water is on. He has talked to the chief and his officers will lock them up at 10:00 p.m. and the crew will open them up at 8:00 a.m.

Robert Goss said that regarding the potholes, J B Parsons is still having trouble with their cold mix. As soon as they can get some good mix they will work on filling in the potholes.
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Robert Goss said that the backflow preventer is on at the golf course so they are on city water again if they need it. The fill station is up and running at the golf course also. They made a cabinet over there to put a log book in this year, so whoever is using that knows they have to use the log book and put down their meter readings.
Mayor Barrett stated that he had one more thing that he forgot. He has been talking to some people and they are thinking about putting in an ice skating rink this winter over by the golf course on a lot that the city owns. Barrett said that years ago there used to be one over by the school when he was young. He just wanted to let the council know that it is being talked about.
Linda Balls said that she talked with Zoe Liptak at Keller Associates today and we need to do a second public hearing regarding the Department of Commerce Block Grant. It needs to be done before next council meeting. Last time the hearing was set at 6:45 p.m. the same day as the council meeting. After the hearing was held, then the council went into their regular meeting. The council asked if it could be held on May 24th with the special session. Linda said she would talk to Zoe and see if that would work for her.
Linda Balls stated that Wells Fargo Bank sent a bill for the safe deposit box that the city has there. She said that she’s been in it only once and would like to know if it can be cancelled and bring what is in it to the city and put the things in the safe that is inside the vault. The council agreed that if it’s not being used, then cancel it and save the money.
Linda Balls said the city receives a bill from WEX Bank, which is a fuel bill for the police department when they go to Jerry’s Oil and use the card to fill up their police vehicle. When the bill came this month there was a $75.00 late fee. The payment was mailed out on the 15th but wasn’t received until the 26th. The due date was the 23rd. The late fee was waived for this time, but she asked if it would be ok for her to go ahead and pay the bill when it comes in to avoid another late fee. Since it is a regular bill that is paid all the time, the attorney didn’t see a problem with it. The council agreed to have the bill paid when it is received.
MOTION TO PAY THE BILLS
Councilman Schneider made the motion to pay the April 2016 bills presented for payment. Councilwoman Bonzon seconded the motion.

Roll call vote: Bonzon, yes; Leisy, yes; Schneider, yes; Summers, yes; Wahlen, yes; and Wampler, yes. Voting was all in favor, the motion passed.
Checks or Automatic Withdrawals #17078 - #17124 and #17126 - #17131 for a total of $47,716.02 were presented for payment. Of this amount $23,729.04 was from the General Fund, $11,754.14 was from the Sanitation Fund, $3,027.65 was from the Water Fund, and $9,205.19 was from the Waste Water Fund.
(11)
MOTION TO PAY THE WASTE TREATMENT PLANT PROJECT BILLS
Councilwoman Leisy made the motion to pay the April 2016 Waste Treatment Plant Project bills presented for payment. Included in the bills are WaterSolve, LLC for Inv. #6498 for $2,710.00; ENAQUA for Inv. #1600118-IN for $2,763.00; Compressor-Pump & Service, Inc. for Inv. #0156091-IN for $715.50; and USABlueBook for Inv. #939732 for $269.97 for a total of $6,458.47 to be paid out of the Contract (Grant) Account at Ireland Bank with remaining USDA  Rural Development Grant Funds. Councilwoman Bonzon seconded the motion.

Roll call vote: Bonzon, yes; Leisy, yes; Schneider, yes; Summers, yes; Wahlen, yes; and Wampler, yes. Voting was all in favor, the motion passed.
Checks #996 - #999 for a total of $6,458.47 were presented for payment out of the Contract (Grant) Account at Ireland Bank for the Waste Treatment Plant Project.

MOTION TO PAY THE COLLECTION SYSTEM PROJECT BILLS
Councilwoman Wahlen made the motion to pay the April 2016 Waste Water Collection System Improvement Project bills presented for payment. Included in the bills are Titan Technologies, Inc. for Contractor’s Application for Payment #4 dated April 25, 2016 for $161,664.56; and Keller Associates Inv. #15 for Professional Services March 1 – 31, 2016 for $6,750.00; and Inv. #6 for Grant Administration March 1 – 31, 2016 for $10,550.00 for a total of $178,964.56 to be paid out of the Contract (Grant) Account at Ireland Bank with U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and Dept. of Commerce CDBG (Community Development Block Grant) Funds and the Disbursement Account at Ireland Bank. Councilman Summers seconded the motion.

Roll call vote: Bonzon, yes; Leisy, yes; Schneider, yes; Summers, yes; Wahlen, yes; and Wampler, yes. Voting was all in favor, the motion passed.
Checks #994 - #995 and #17125 for a total of $178,964.56 were presented for payment out of the Contract (Grant) Account and Disbursement Account at Ireland Bank for the Collection System Project.

MOTION

Councilwoman Bonzon made the motion to adjourn. Councilman Wampler seconded the motion. All were in favor, the motion passed. The meeting adjourned at 9:48 p.m.
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